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 Shebbear Community School

Agreed Minutes from the Part One Governing Board Meeting 

held on the 22nd January 2024 at 7.00 p.m.

	32/2023 Welcome; receive and sanction apologies for absence:

	Mr N Alford (Head Teacher)

Mrs A Bernstone (Parent Governor/Vice-Chair)

Mrs T Brock (Parent Governor)

Mrs L Duggan (Co-opted Governor)

Mr D Hurley (Co-opted Governor)

Mr J Quance (Co-opted Governor)

Mrs A Fuller (Staff Governor)

Mrs P Kirby (Local Authority Governor)

Mr A Skuse (Parent Governor)

Ms E Trace (Co-opted Govenor)

Mrs S Woollacott (Parent Governor) 

Mrs S Hawker (clerk).    The meeting was quorate.  

There were apologies received from Mr A Goode (co-opted governor/Chair). These were sanctioned by governors present.  As Vice-Chair, Mrs Bernstone was the Chair for this meeting.



	33/2023 Declarations of Pecuniary Interest:

	One new declaration was made. during Part Two of the meeting:

Mr A Skuse - child attending Little Bears Pre-School

Existing declarations are:

Mr N Alford - on the ICO for Little Bears Pre-School

Mrs A Bernstone - works at Shebbear College

Mrs T Brock - works at Shebbear College

Mr A Goode - family member working in school/parish councillor on Shebbear Parish Council

Mr J Quance - family member working in school/Chairman of Shebbear Parish Council

Mrs S Woollacott - parish clerk for both Shebbear and Buckland Filleigh parish councils.



	STRATEGIC ITEMS

34/2023 Governor Recruitment:

	Mrs Bernstone welcomed Mrs Duggan to the meeting, who has expressed an interest in filling the Co-opted vacancy.  Governors had been given a character sketch (provided by Mrs Duggan) before the meeting.  Mrs Duggan was asked to leave the room.

Mr Quance proposed that we ask Mrs Duggan to become a Co-Opted governor, seconded by Mrs Bernstone and agreed by all governors present.  Mrs Duggan was invited to re-join the meeting.

Mrs Woollacott kindly agreed to act as a mentor for Mrs Duggan.  The clerk will arrange an induction session with her as soon as possible.  

	MONITORING AND ACCOUNTABILITY

	35/2023 Head Teacher’s report (verbal):

	Mr Alford started by remarking that we had only had five school weeks since the last full Board meeting so there wasn’t lots to actually report on.  We currently have five Looked After Children in school, however this is due to reduce soon due to one moving away and two going through the adoption process.  We are currently working with Devon, Plymouth and Cornwall authorities to support these children and we have to acknowledge that this has taken and is taking a large amount of time.  However we have received a lot of praise from foster parents regarding the support we have provided.
The child who is moving is currently accessing a blended timetable and  has two days at Shebbear with Teaching Assistants (TAs) supporting at home for another two days each week. It is not known how long this will be in place, depending on when a place is found at a school closer to his new home.

Q:  Are these TAs dedicated for this child or are we losing support from school to do this? ET

A:  The TAs are dedicated to him.  NA

Safeguarding: He reported that he is currently completing the Devon County Council annual safeguarding audit which is to be submitted by the end of January 2024.  Mr Quance asked if there had been any safeguarding disclosures or items to report? There have been no new incidents to report since the last meeting.

Attendance: The Attendance Information Officer (formerly EWO) Kate Wilson is visited the school and it is clear that her role is now more advisory than before, with the bulk of the work including paperwork for fines and chasing up persistent absence now falls onto the school.  We would instigate our own prosecutions which is a very difficult situation to be in when we are a small community school who has worked very hard to build positive relationships with our parents - for us it would be far more effective to have someone we could ‘call in’ for support.  He explained that of our persistently absent children (90% and under children), 24% are from disadvantaged families, and this group is very tricky to engage.  Current attendance figures for this academic year are 96.83% for Teddy, 95.98% for Panda and only 91.99% for Koala, which is unusual as usually the older children would have more resilience then the younger ones, but not in this particular cohort.  Shockingly, 36% of Koala children are classed as being persistently absent which clearly is not good for SATs preparation and these children really need to be in school.  Despite letters home and regular updates on the newsletter, we are struggling to improve this and the next step will be to meet with individual families.

Q:  Have you thought about fining? JQ

A:  Yes, and we are getting close to it. NA

Q:  Is there possibly an underlying issue as to why they do not want to come to school? JQ

A:  None that has been brought to our attention, or is clear to see.  NA

Mr Alford reiterated that the attendance figures for Years 1 and 2 is really good and puts the older children to shame.  However, this is a key focus for OfSTED.  Mrs Brock commented that it will be important to be able to show them what we have done to address this.

School Improvement/Development:  Mr Alford told governors that Julie Stevens, the Local Authority advisor would be visiting on Wednesday this week to follow up on our actions taken since the last OfSTED report.  

Other Items of Note:  

*Mr Alford is attending a Head Teachers’ meeting next week with the CEO of Devon County Council;
*Mr Alford held pupil progress meetings with all teachers during the recent non-pupil day in January;

*The Christmas Show and the Carol Service were well attended and went very well;

*Mr Ackland had thoroughly enjoyed visiting the school to open the Cabin on his 90th birthday;

*Sir Geoffrey Cox, MP, was unable to come as planned – the visit will be re-arranged.

*Pupil Progress meetings were held on the non pupil, as was an ICT audit.

*We have been given a grant from Torridge District Councillor Cottle-Hunkin which will go towards buying some tablets to deliver more of the ICT curriculum;

*Cllr Cottle-Hunkin also mentioned a library grant and we have been given £175 towards buying some community books;

	36/2023 Governors’ Reports:

	Ms Trace attended Governor Visit training (report on GovernorHub), on how to plan an effective governor visit.  Evidence should be triangulated, and governors should have an objective and plan the visit which should be supportive.
Following on from other previous training, she met with Mr Alford to discuss some of the items on the school website which looked like they were out of date.  They discussed the curriculum – which all looked to be really well planned – which is on a rolling programme which is why some appeared to be out of date.  Mr Alford has rectified these now on the website.

Mrs Bernstone suggested that perhaps all governors should look at the website from time to time on a rota basis to help to ensure that it is up to date and compliant.

ACTION:  CLERK TO DRAW UP A ROTA FOR GOVERNORS TO LOOK AT THE WEBSITE AND TO CIRCULATE INFORMATION ABOUT STATUTORY DOCUMENTS THAT SHOULD BE ON IT.

Mrs Fuller had attended a New Governor course which she found to be very useful and focused.  She found it interesting to learn who has responsibility for what and that governing body accountability is based on the governing body as a whole and not governors as individuals.  There was a focus on the strength of working in partnership with other schools, and that the DfE wants all schools to be part of a Trust by 2030.  Her report will also be put onto GovernorHub.

	37/2023 Clerk’s Report:

	She confirmed that we have had no data breaches since the last full Governing Body meeting. She anticipates that the Data Processing Officer (GDPR Sentry) will soon be in touch to carry out their annual audit.
She continues to circulate weekly emails from Devon Association of Governors and the checklist from Devon Governor Services.  She encouraged governors to let her know training needs.



	38/2023 Financial Reports:

	FRS:  The FRS including month 9 data was circulated to Governors via Governor Hub before the meeting; this shows that we are now forecasting a carry forward of £41,967.  Ms Trace asked if governors could be given more time to scrutinise the report and asked that it be made available to governors at least a week ahead of the meeting; she had submitted some questions ahead of the meeting the answers to which are as follows:

Kitchen staff is forecast to be underspent by 2k - what is reason for this? Kitchen staff is forecast to be overspent, not underspent.  Part of the reason is that South West Norse give us an attractive forecast at the beginning of the year, part of it is increased food costs over the year and also a better than forecast staff pay rise. (SH)

Staff sickness is 0 (which I think is positive?) - under what circumstances would costs be recorded against this. I think I remember from a previous meeting that you mentioned the school has insurance against sickness?  Correct, we do have staff absence insurance however this only kicks in on Day 4 of the absence for staff as otherwise the premium increases horribly.  We have been fortunate in that any staff absence for sickness this year has not incurred a cost. (SH)

I don't completely understand the last 3 notes (extracted below): 
‘Curriculum overspent by £2652 - need to vire some over’.Where will money come from to go against the curriculum budget?  
The money would have to come out of 'unallocated'. (SH)  


	‘Possible clawback of £2000 Ukrainian funding not allowed for’.  Which line would this go against?
A possible clawback of the £2000 Ukrainian funding would go against grants. (SH)
‘Partly explained by pay award being more than originally budget’.  Which line would this go against?
The forecast over spend on teaching staff and support staff (TAs, MTAs and Admin) is partly because the pay award was a little bit more than originally allowed for which is why the original budget is less than what we are forecasting.  We have also increased the support staff hours since April 2024 due to an EHCP pupil, and as you know I now have an additional two hours. (SH)
The forecast carry over is slightly lower than on the November report (circa 8k).  From my reading that looks like additional insurance and photocopier costs, but that we might claw some of that back from energy.  Is that correct or are there other more significant items in your opinion? 
This is broadly correct, however there are so many things that change this and add up: fewer children having a paid school meal; additional staff overtime to cover absence; more resources; unexpected building repair problems, for example the heating to the cabin has cost around £500 to move from the library. (SH)
How confident do you feel in the forecast of 6.8k carry forward?  Do you think there are many unknowns at this point which could change the number?  
I am reasonably confident that the total carry-forward should be around £40,000, hopefully a little more although clearly the possible Ukrainian grant refund will have an impact on this.  Additionally, should we have some teaching staff sickness, the average cost of supply for a day is around £200.  I will put a limit on any orders being placed after February half term.  However, there are still known unknowns and unknown unknowns so it is always difficult to predict with conviction until we get past half term. (SH)
Mrs Bernstone asked if we had a lead Finance Governor and suggested that Ms Trace may like to take this role.  Ms Trace questioned what it would involve and the clerk offered to circulate terms of reference for the lead Finance Governor to all governors so this could be discussed at the next full Governing Board meeting.

CLERK TO CIRCULATE LEAD FINANCE TERMS OF REFERENCE TO ALL GOVERNORS. SH
Capital Fund:  As reported previously, this fund has a zero balance and remain so until the next financial year.  Governors made no comment.
Extended Schools:  This fund continues remains in credit in the sum of £1685.82, although December pay is yet to come from it.  Governors made no comment.
School Fund:  The most recent bank statement together with the reconciliation were tabled for governors, showing a current balance of £2321.28.  
DfE Benchmarking:  The benchmarking report card for 2022/23 was circulated ahead of the meeting; as this data is comparatively out of date it offers little new information but continued reassurance that our spending is broadly average and in line with other schools with similar characteristics to us.
School Financial Value Standard 23/24: This has now been completed and circulated ahead of the meeting for governors’ comment.  All governors were happy with the responses which incorporated some of the points raised in the recent audit inspection. Mr Quance proposed that this be submitted to the Local Authority, seconded by Mrs Kirby and agreed by all.

CLERK TO SUBMIT THE SFVS TO THE LOCAL AUTHORITY.  SH



	STRATEGIC ITEMS

	39/2023 Approval of Committee Structure and terms of reference and membership:

	Following the appointment of Mrs Duggan, it was agreed that the committee structure would be updated as necessary to include her on the statutory committees where there are gaps, to ensure that we have a pool of governors to call upon if necessary.  Clerk to do this and circulate to governors for the next meeting.

ACTION:  COMMITTEE STRUCTURE TO BE UPDATED TO INCLUDE MRS DUGGAN ON ANY STATUTORY COMMITTEES WHERE THERE ARE GAPS OR EX GOVERNORS NEED TO BE REPLACED.  SH

	40/2023 Approval of Minutes from the Previous Meeting(s):

	The Part One minutes of the Governing Body annual general meeting held on the 4th December 2023 were agreed by governors present and signed as correct by the chairman.  The Part Two minutes were read at the confidential section of this meeting.

The Pay & Performance committee minutes from the meeting held on the 9th October 2023 and reported verbally at the last meeting were tabled, agreed by governors present and signed as correct by the Chairman.

The Resources minutes of the meeting held on the 13th November were agreed by governors present and signed as correct by the chairman.

	41/2023 Matters Arising from the Previous Meeting(s):

	There were no matters arising for discussion at this meeting; all necessary actions have been completed.

	42/2023 Policy Adoption/Review:

	The following policies were tabled before the meeting:

Equality and Diversity Targets:  Mr Alford has discussed these with the staff and has focused on the nine protected characteristics. As we are not a particularly diverse school in composition, the focus has been on gender and age while also trying to improve the children’s knowledge and understanding of the more diverse society we live in.  Mr Alford showed governors some data explaining outcomes between boys and girls based on last year’s SATs results, but reminded them with small cohorts these were not to be taken out of context.
Mr Skuse commented that he found it quite shocking that only 25% girls compared to 50% of boys had achieved the expected standard in reading, writing and maths.,Mr Alford explained that this represented 1 girl out of 4 (two of whom had significant learning difficulties) while it was 5 of the 9 boys who reached the standard.
Special Educational Needs and Disabilities (annual update of model policy): there had been no changes made to this policy since last year.
Whistleblowing: again, there had been no changes made to this model policy since adopting in 2019.
Mrs Kirby proposed that all the above policies be adopted by governors, seconded by Mrs Brock and agreed by all.

ACTION: STATUTORY POLICIES TO BE PUT ONTO THE SCHOOL WEBSITE (SH/NA)

	43/2023 Items Brought Forward by the Chairman:

	Little Bears Pre School:  Please see Part Two minutes for this item.

	Governor visits:  Mrs Woollacott has asked to come into school to do an Early Years monitoring visit. Mrs Fuller suggested that she come on either the 1st or the 8th February between 11 – 12 a.m.  

ACTION:  MRS WOOLLACOTT TO CONFIRM TO THE SCHOOL OFFICE WHICH DATE SHE WILL VISIT.  SW

Work Around School:

Flat Roof:  We have had problems with the roof about the disabled toilet leaking which has also caused leaking in Panda class.  Adrian Lee has been mending this for us,but has been held up with bad weather since before Christmas.  The clerk is in communication with Paula McCree at Devon County Council, but it is unlikely that any funding will be forthcoming for repairs.

Q:  Would it be possible to get some quotes to find out how much a replacement roof will cost? JQ

A:  We can try to do this.

Boundary Wall outside school corner:  Again, Adrian Lee has had a look at this and suggests that we try to replace the stones and firmly bed them in the mud.  He didn’t think that at this time we had cause for concern over structural stability.
Glazing Survey:  The clerk advised that Mr Goode has gone through this and that safety film has bought which he will affix to the offending windows and panes of glass that need more immediate attention.  He will probably do this during half term when the children are not here.  Going forward,  we will need to have a plan and will have to allocate funding as necessary, but this is not possible until we know what our funding will be for next year and can make an informed decision/s.


	44/2023 Correspondence:

	There was no correspondence for discussion, items requiring attention having been discussed elsewhere in the meeting.  Items of correspondence from Devon Governor Services, such as the weekly Governance Alert and Maintained Checklist are on GovernorHub and have also been emailed to governors.

	GOVERNANCE

	45/2023 Impact from this meeting:

	The governing board has:

*agreed policies and targets to promote equality and diversity;

*agreed to monitor the website to ensure compliance and that all statutory documents are in place to ensure the best outcomes for our children;

*co-opted a new governor to the governing board meaning there are no longer any vacancies;

*scrutinized the budget, ensuring that we are on track with the forecasts looking ahead to next year to ensure we can deliver a sustainable and balanced budget to support every child’s learning.

	46/2023 Dates and Times of Next Meetings:

	Clerk to upload the updated document onto GovernorHub.  The next dates are as follows:

Full Governing Body:        25th March 2024

                                         20th May 2024

                                         8th July 2024

Resources Committee:     26th February 2024

                                         24th June 2024                         

Pay Committee:                8th July 2024
There being no further business to discuss in the Part One section of the meeting, Mrs Kirby proposed we move into the Part Two section.  Seconded by Mr Hurley and agreed by all.

The chairman thanked governors for attending and declared the meeting closed at 8.50 p.m.


Signed: Andrew Goode, Chair of Governors           Dated:  25th March 2024
Signed:  Andrew Good, Chair of Governors                                    Dated:  25th March 2024

